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Sunday Services 
There are no evening services, except where shown. 
 
February 
1st Rev Phil Warrey 
8th Sue Sigfrid 
15th Roy Girling 
21st Rev Phil Warrey(S) 
 United Section Service (4pm) led by 
 Rev Phil Warrey (includes Messy Church and  
 Film) 
 

March 
1st Jean Pickering 
8th Rev Chris Reeve (S) 
15th Rev Phil Warrey 
22nd Roger Thomas 
 Rev Phil Warrey (General Church 

Meeting, 4pm) 
29th Local Arrangement (Palm Sunday) 
 

Correct as at 6th February 2015 

Dates for your diary: 
February 

14 Film ôThe Kingõs Speech at Rayleigh Methodist, 10am and 2pm as 
prologue to Lent Lectures 

25 Lent Lecture, Finding a Voice, 8 Dalys, 8pm 
28 First Impressions Count, meeting at the church, 3pm-6pm. Meal 

afterwards. 

March 
11, 18, 25  Lent Lecture dates 
15 Mothering Sunday service, 11am 
22 General Church Meeting, 4pm 
28 Deep Clean of the church premises. We would be delighted to see 

anyone and everyone who is willing to help, 9.30am - 12 noon. 
April 
1 Last chance to come to a Lent Lecture 
2 Maundy Thursday service, 8pm 
7 Wesley Guild AGG, Cheese and ôWineõ 
11 Church Awayday, 9am - 3pm-ish 
16 Carousel, Palace Theatre, SODS, 7.30pm 
19 Worship Leaders ôpulpit swapõ with Hockley Worship Leaders 
21 Church Council, 8pm 
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Dear friends, 

Caroline and I would like to say a big thank you, firstly for all the love, care and 
concern whilst Caroline has been unwell, and also for all your loving Christmas Cards 
and even some presents. Thank you. 

As we have come back down to earth after Christmas, and lots of travelling around, 
(Even a quick visit to Nottingham for Jessicaõs 21st Birthday), we feel we have been 
brought back to earth, and grounded as I have shared in the three Covenant Services for 
Rochford, Hockley & Hawkwell and Rochford. 

The Covenant Service has been around for quite some time, John Wesley wrote the 
first form in 1755. The Methodist Church website reminds us that òThis idea of 
Covenant was basic to John Wesleyõs understanding of Christian discipleship. He saw 
the relationship with God in Covenant as being like a marriage between human beings 
(both as a community and as individuals) on the one side and God in Christ on the 
other.ó (The website also suggests we look at Ephesians 5.21-33 to see where John 
Wesley got this idea from). òHis original Covenant Prayer involved taking Christ as òmy 
Head and Husband, for better, for worse, for richer, for poorer, for all times and 
conditions, to love, honour and obey thee before all others, and this to the deathó (To 
read more on this see http://www.methodist.org.uk/who-we-are/what-is-distinctive-
about-methodism/a-covenant-with-god/the-covenant-service ) 

I did particularly like the bible reading about us being intertwined with Jesus in the 
vine, (John 15:1-10) and as we move through this year, and consider our discipleship 
together, it would be good to remember, that we all depend on each other, and we all 
depend on Jesus. 

This year we used Covenant Promise A from our service book, and it is not an easy 
promise to make. I have copied it here for us all to reflect upon: 

I am no longer my own but yours. 
Your will, not mine, be done in all things, 
wherever you may place me, 
in all that I do 
and in all that I may endure; 
when there is work for me 
and when there is none; 
when I am troubled 
and when I am at peace. 
Your will be done 
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when I am valued 
and when I am disregarded; 
when I find fulfilment 
and when it is lacking; 
when I have all things, 
and when I have nothing. 
I willingly offer 
all I have and am 
to serve you, 
as and where you choose. 
Glorious and blessèd God, 
Father, Son and Holy Spirit, 
you are mine and I am yours. 
May it be so for ever. 
Let this covenant now made on earth 
be fulfilled in heaven.  Amen. 

If you were not able to be at one of the Covenant Services, you can make this 
promise yourself, or I can share this promise with you on a visit. 

As we reflect on the promise, let us remember to listen out for Godõs call upon 
our lives, and remember at all times to support and encourage each other in Godõs 
love. 

Keep an eye out in the notices in the next few weeks for information about our 
Lent courses. 

Every blessing for 2015.  

Phil Warrey (Rev)  
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Approx 9 sheets lasagne (the kind that needs no cooking) 
 
For the filling. 
1lb (450gm) cherry tomatoes, (skinned) 
1 small aubergine. 
2 small courgettes. 
1 small red and yellow pepper deseeded and cut 

into one-inch squares. 
1 large onion sliced and cut into inch squares. 
2 fat cloves garlic, crushed. 
3tbls. Extra virgin olive oil. 
2ozs (50 gms) pitted black olives, chopped. 
1 heaped tbsp capers, drained. 
2tbls fresh basil leaves torn so that they stay 

quite visible. 
3ozs. (75grms) mozzarella cheese, grated. 
Salt and pepper. 
 
Prepare the aubergine and courgette ahead of time by cutting them into one-inch (2.5cm.) 
dice leaving the skins on. Toss these vegetables in about 1 level tablespoon salt and place 
in a colander with a plate on top and place a heavy weight on top of the plate. 
Leave them on one side for an hour so that some of the bitter juices drain out. After that, 
squeeze out any juices left, and dry the dice thoroughly in a clean cloth. 
Arrange the tomatoes. aubergine, courgettes, peppers and onion in the tin, sprinkle with 
the chopped garlic, basil and olive oil, and toss everything in the oil to get a good coating. 
Then season with salt and pepper. 
Place the tin in a hot oven, gas mark 9, 275°F (240°C) on the highest shelf and cook for 
30 - 40 minutes, or until the vegetables are cooked, and toasted brown at the edges. 
Meanwhile make the sauce by placing all the ingredients (except the cheese) in a saucepan, 
whisking continuously until the sauce thickens, then turn the heat down and let it simmer 
for 2mins. 
Add the grated Parmesan. When the vegetables are done remove from the oven and stir in 
the olives and capers. 
Into the baking dish pour a quarter of the sauce, followed by a third of veg mix, then a 
third of the mozzarella and follow this with the lasagne sheets. 
Repeat this process ending with a final layer of sauce, and a good sprinkling of Parmesan. 
Turn the oven down to Mk 4, 350°F (180°C). Bake for 25-30mins until the top is 
crusty and golden. 

For the sauce. 
1¼ ozs (35g) plain flour. 
1½ (40grms) butter. 
1pt (570 ml) milk. 
1 bay leaf. 
A grating of fresh nutmeg. 
Salt and pepper. 
3tbls grated Parmigiano-Reggiano 
(Parmesan) cheese 
For the topping. 
Grated Parmigiano-Reggiano  
cheese. 
Tin size,9x9x2inches deep, 
(23x23x5cm.) 
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(Items culled from Methodist Church Press Releases) 

The Methodist Council discussed political extremism, releasing money for mission and the 
Connexional budget when it met at the High Leigh Conference Centre in Hoddesdon on 26-27 
January. 

The Countering Political Extremism Resources Group was originally set up to run until the 
summer of 2014, but Council members argued that the changing political landscape in Britain 
meant that the group faced fresh challenges. The group has provided local churches with web 
resources and has emphasised the importance of voting as a way of preventing political extrem-
ists from gaining power. 

The Methodist Council voted that the group should continue as an ecumenical group, ready 
to advise the Connexional Team or the wider Church, in support of the Methodist Churchõs 
belief that racism is a denial of the Gospel. 

Rachel Lampard, Team Leader for the Joint Public Issues Team, said: òThe political land-
scape has changed since 2010. However, it should not be imagined that the pernicious threat of 
political extremism has gone away. Racist groups are still present on the fringes of political ac-
tivity and on social media.ó 

 

The Methodist Council engaged in some discussion about the use of the Churchõs reserves 
and made some recommendations to the Strategy and Resources Committee in their preparation 
of the draft Connexional budget. The Council also received a paper outlining matters to consid-
er ahead of the 2015/16 budget. Pension valuations, the impact of the reserves policy and the 
costs of the Conference were some of the matters highlighted in the report. The process of 
compiling the draft Connexional Central Services Budget for the three years commencing 
2015/16 is now under way. The initial assumptions for income streams have been agreed by 
the Senior Leadership Group based on advice from the Finance Office. 

 

The Council spent some time in groups considering a number of issues. The latest ôLarger 
than Circuitõ report was discussed and the Council reflected on several possible models that 
might shape a report to the Conference later this year. Council members Sam Taylor and John 
Bell invited the Council to reflect on "accessibility to the Conference", particularly on how to 
prepare for attendance at the annual Conference and how participation at the Conference can be 
made as effective and fruitful for as many representatives as possible. 

 

The Council nominated the Revd Ruth Gee, a former President of the Conference, as its 
Chair designate. Subject to the decisions of the Conference, she will take up the role for three 
years beginning on 1 September 2015. 

http://methodist-news.org.uk/BVI-357ZF-HOWH8E-1G52U8-1/c.aspx
http://methodist-news.org.uk/BVI-357ZF-HOWH8E-1G52U8-1/c.aspx
http://methodist-news.org.uk/BVI-357ZF-HOWH8E-1G52U7-1/c.aspx
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the connexion 
 
the connexion is a new free print magazine for the Methodist people. 
 

The first issue brings you news of people and projects in the UK as well as 
North Korea and Sri Lanka, showing how vibrant Methodism can be. It has 
a primary theme of evangelism (the 'e-word') and ways that Methodists can 
refocus on an area that many find problematic. 
 

A range of Methodist office holders have received three copies in the post, 
with a request to pass two of these on. If you donôt get a copy, look out for 
someone who did (ask the stewards!). Or you can download your own 
printable electronic copy of the magazine from the internet at http://
www.methodist.org.uk/news-and-events/the-connexion-magazine. 
 

The magazine has been produced in response to calls from many 
Methodists for improved communications and more news about what is 
happening across the Connexion. 
 

Two more issues will be published in 2015 - issue two in April and issue 
three in September.  
 
 

If you want to stay in touch with what is happening across Methodism, there 
are several ways you can do this. The Methodist Church website 
www.methodist.org.uk contains all you need, from daily prayer and Bible study to 
specific forms and policies. You can sign up to receive any of Methodismõs free 
newsletters at www.methodist.org.uk/signup These include:: 

E-news ð general news from across the Connexion and the wider Methodist 
family. E-news also comes ready to cut and paste into church or circuit 
newsletters. 

The Buzz ð good news stories from local churches 

The Well ð news for Methodist children and youth workers 

The Week Ahead ð weekly news and information digest 

Heritage News ð news about Methodist heritage across the Connexion  

World Church Bulletin ð news from Partner Churches, mission partners and 
more 

Methodist Publishing ð latest information about new resources plus special 
offers, extracts and more  

http://www.methodist.org.uk/news-and-events/the-connexion-magazine
http://www.methodist.org.uk/news-and-events/the-connexion-magazine
http://www.methodist.org.uk/signup
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The first time I remember seeing my father was 
when Mum took me to Southend Victoria Station to 
greet him when he came home from the Second World 
War. He had been called up to serve abroad when I was 
under two, and came home when I was six. 

Unfortunately, I ran up to a soldier and was very disappointed to find Iõd picked 
the wrong one! 

Of course, they all looked similar in their uniforms, and all I had seen were 
photos of him. He died six months later (from his war wounds), on a train coming 
home from work, aged just 43. 

This left my mother to raise me and my brother Peter, who was ten years older 
than me, on very little money. The only asset she had was my fatherõs mandolin. 

I had heard that at some stage my father had been a steward on a ship that was 
shipwrecked on the way to New Zealand, and that he had played it to help keep the 
crewõs spirits up. Mum decided to sell it, and it was passed on to Mrs Diamond, a 
family friend. 

A few years later, Peter married, started a family and emigrated to America, 
settling in Texas. It was 20 years before I met him again, when he started coming 
back regularly to visit, and we grew very fond of each other. 

On one of these visits he asked Mum if there might be a chance of buying back 
Dadõs mandolin, and finding that Mrs Diamond still lived close by, and as she was 
prepared to sell it to him, he took it back to Texas. 

After many years of exchange visits the bond was firmly made between Peter and 
me and our families. 

A few weeks ago I received a phone call from Pauline, my sister-in-law, to say 
that Peter was in hospital and that his life support was about to be switched off. My 
immediate reaction was to fly out there to see him, but arrived moments too late. 

At least I was there with his family, and able to attend his Memorial Service. 

That was when Peterõs family asked me if I would bring back Dadõs mandolin 
and give it to Doogie, Petaõs eldest son, as they felt he was the most musical family 
member and would appreciate it. 

It wasnõt until we opened the case that we realised Dadõs name, Archie Winslow, 
was inside the case together with the name of his ship, the SS Wiltshire. When I got 

Those who were at 
the Carol Singing at St 
Lukes Place last year 
will have heard Pat tell 
us this story. 
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home, my son ôGoogledõ it and found the account of the terrible storm on 31st 
May 1922 that had caused it to crash on the Great Barrier Reef. 

With gale-force winds, zero visibility and hgh seas, they could not see the 
lighthouse. The wireless packed-up, the lights went out, there was smoke coming 
from the funnel, and SS Wiltshire split in two. A young lad, Archie Winslow, 
accompanied the crew on his mandolin as they sang sea shanties to keep up morale. 

Fortunately, after two days and three nights, the crew were brought to shore 
two at a time, and all 103 of them, plus a stowaway and the shipõs cat, were saved. 

Iõm now looking after the mandolin while Doogie is in Brazil. When he comes 
back in the summer, I will pass it on to him. 

 

As you all may remember, we went to visit Claire at Easter last year, and on 
Easter Sunday we went to their Church, which is called St. Michael Lutheran. We 
had to get up early as we were going to the 9.00am service. They had two services, 
one on Sunday and also one on Saturday evening. 

The Church holds about 400 people and it was packed. During the service 
Holy Communion was administered and it was on a relay system. The Minister 
and three lay helpers plus two Acolytes in a line along the front of the Church were 
giving out the bread and wine and collecting the glasses at the end. 

We had to go on a one way system, walk to the back, through a door, across the 
lobby and through another door to get to the front. It was a quick òThe Body of 
Christ,ó then onto the next person with wine, and another quick òThe Blood of 
Christ,ó put your glass in the tray, and back to your seat. 

I didnõt like it. It was too impersonal, but when you have that number of people 
there isnõt time to kneel and pray. 

At the end of the Service the Choir sang Handelõs Messiah. It was very uplifting 
and to me the best part of the Service. 

We then went into the Hall for breakfast, again a mammoth affair, and a one 
way system; luckily not every stayed, but the food was lovely. 
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Our friends at Hockley have a walking group and invite us to join them. Their 
2015 programme is now available and thereõs a list shown below but a poster with 
fuller details of times, meeting places, etc, will be found on the church noticeboard. 

Monday 6th April (Easter Monday) Benfleet - 5½ miles.  Walk to Chalkwell Station 
from Benfleet .  

Thursday 7th May Althorne - 5½ miles  

Monday 25th May (Spring Bank Holiday) Woodbridge, Suffolk 

Saturday 20th June Sutton and Stambridge - 5½ miles  

Saturday 25th July Steeple - 4ĭ miles Part of St Peterõs Way  

Thursday 13th August Family Walk & Picnic Lunch Hockley Woods.  

Monday 31st August Bowers Marsh - 5½ miles Walk through the bird sanctuary  

Wednesday 30th Sept. The Bursteads - 5½ miles  

Saturday 17th October Ingatestone Loop ð 8 miles  

There may also be a London Walk ð date still to be set  

Contact Mike or Mu Pregnall on 01702 204748 or e-mail them at 
mumic@pregnall.freeserve.co.uk if you want further details of any of these walks or 
need a lift.  

If you want to get a bit of exercise and help to raise funds for charity, you have a 
couple of choices coming up. 

Sunday 26th April at 2pm or 3pm Spring Walk for HARP a 3½ mile walk along the 
Prittle Brook Greenway from Priory Park to Belfairs Park. Enjoy free tea and cake 
afterwards in the Woodlands Centre at Belfairs Park. And if you feel up to it, why not 
walk back too! 

The entrance fee is £8 for adults, £4 for children and £20 for a family, so why not ask 
all your family and friends to join you on the day and support HARP. More details 
available at http://www.harpsouthend.org/#!spring-walk-for-harp/cd1s, or contact 
catherine.hodgson@harpsouthend.org.uk, or call 01702 415834. 

Early June is usually the time for the Step Out For Children sponsored walk for 
Action For Children. This has been running (or should that be ôwalkingõ?) for over 30 
years now. Our local walk is usually between Leigh-on-Sea and Shoebury Common with 
an intermediate finish at the Pier. You can walk from either direction for the full 7 miles, 
or stop at the Pier. Intrepid walkers can do these, but also do the return walk, so you have 
the options of 3½, 7, 10½or 14 miles! Fuller details, bookings, etc, nearer the time. 

http://www.harpsouthend.org/#!spring-walk-for-harp/cd1s
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With a welcome return of the newly revamped òRochford Methodist Church Mattersó I 
thought I had better show the lead in my Co-ordinating Steward role by writing this Stewardsõ 
Corner. 

You will be pleased to read that Carole, Val and I continue to work closely together and do 
our best to continue to support the worshipping people of Rochford Methodist, and form the key 
link with Phil Warrey as our new(ish) Minister. (As he took us on last September I hope that he 
doesnõt mind still being referred to as new!) 

We continue to meet regularly with Phil and the Stewards from Rayleigh and Hockley to plan 
the next Quarterõs services, and to consider how we can work more closely together. One aspect 
that is very new for us is to try sharing Worship Leader services across the Section, ie where the 
Worship Leaders from one fellowship have prepared a service, why not share it with others in the 
locality? Of course, if the service is for a specific Sunday, eg Christmas Day, it is not appropriate to 
do it again the following week somewhere else! However, there are various acts of worship that are 
equally relevant and valid for more than one Sunday, and it is these which we will share. So, some 
of the Worship Leaders from Rochford may take a service in Hockley or Rayleigh, and similarly, 
you may see some less familiar faces from these churches in our Pulpit. 

A specific issue which has been vexing our minds, not just in Stewards meetings, but across the 
Church, is the very noticeable drop in numbers worshipping on a Sunday morning. We keep a 
weekly count of the different ages (0-4; 5-12; 13-19 and 20+ years), and can see that up until 
Easter we were averaging around 35-40 per service, but since the summer we are now seeing around 
24 in the congregation. We are particularly sorry to see the demise of the FJ Club, with the added 
dimension our young people brought to our worshipping community. Another element is the large 
number of our members who are now housebound/in sheltered accommodation, and so cannot 
meet with us, or do so only rarely. As both Phil Warrey and Bryan Tolhurst have explained to us, 
we are not alone in seeing this drop off in numbers and this is the same picture across many 
churches and other organizations across the country. Working on Sundays is becoming the norm 
for many, and if families do have free time available, they are not choosing to spend it in church. 

We are here and expect people to come to us, but why should they? Churches generally are 
struggling to adapt. Society has become fragmented and changed greatly over the last 20+ years. 
The Gospel must be relevant to the current generation ð we must be a Discipleship movement 
shaped for mission. Methodism has lost nearly 100,000 members over the last 10 years. By our 
200th anniversary (in 2022) will there actually be a congregation to celebrate this? 

To try to take a temperature check of the people involved/associated with the Church we 
devised and issued a Questionnaire. We received 25 responses and are in the process of considering 
these. Thank you to all of you who did respond. This review is on-going work and we will keep 
you updated on the ideas which are generated. 

Despite the drop-off in numbers, we will continue to faithfully serve in the Church and please 
do continue to give us any feedback (good and bad). 

Finally, I want to record my thanks to all the faithful souls in our fellowship who so freely give 
of their time and talents; indeed, without you Rochford Methodist Church would simply cease to 
exist. 
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There will be a series of meetings leading up to Easter, which you will hear 
described as the ôLent Courseõ. There is no exam, just discussion on the topic, which 
this year is ôFinding a Voiceõ. Based on the film ôThe Kingõs Speechõ, the course 
explores the ways that fear holds us back and how we, like Bertie, can face and 
overcome our fears and find our authentic voice, 

Each meeting starts with an extract from the film, followed by group discussion 
using a series of questions. The five weekly meetings in the series are held on 
Wednesday evenings at 8pm at 8 Dalys Road, starting on 25th February and 
continuing on 11th, 18th and 25th March and 1st April. 

If you intend coming, there  is a leaflet written by the author of the course which 
puts the theme in context and you are advised to read it before your first session. 
Copies are available at the back of the church. 

To get you fully up to speed, there will be two showings of the complete film on 
Saturday 14th February at Rayleigh Methodist Church. These take place at 10am and 
2pm - or you can also go to Christ Church (on Crown Hill, Rayleigh) on Sunday 
22nd February at 4pm 

Each weekõs discussion is standalone so you donõt need to come every week but, if 
you do want to come, let Colin or Margaret know so they can arrange the furniture 
accordingly! A leaflet will be available with more information. 

The LORD bless you 
and keep you;  
the LORD make his 
face shine on you and 
be gracious to you;  
the LORD turn his 
face toward you and 
give you peace  

 Numbers 6:24 -25  
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